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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




April 12, 2021
Online Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Truck Foreman Patterson and Business Manager Lemire
Also online present: Berta Erickson via telephone, Mike Manugian; recorded and broadcast by The Groton Channel
The meeting was called to order at 4:05 p.m.
Mr. Kelly reminded all in attendance that the meeting is being recorded by the Groton Channel for re-broadcast and may be broadcast live.

MINUTES
Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE FIVE SETS OF MINUTES:

MARCH 8, 2021 AS AMENDED

MARCH 19, 2021 AS IS

MARCH 25, 2021 AS AMENDED

MARCH 30, 2021 AS AMENDED

APRIL 6, 2021 AS AMENDED
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

Since Ms. Erickson is here to discuss the Winter Light Displays, Mr. Kelly recommended moving that agenda item forward.  The Board agreed
WINTER LIGHT DISPLAYS

Ms. Erickson was at the meeting to discuss how GELD might consider taking over the lighting (both financially and logistically) of the trees at the common at Old Ayer Road.  She explained that 5 or 6 years ago, the Groton Women’s Club had been managing it, but they eventually ran out of money.  Since then, Ms. Erickson has been working with the Town and GELD to coordinate the lighting each year. She has found it to be challenging and is hoping that GELD will consider funding this going forward similar to what Littleton Light has been doing for years.  She believes it will be more efficient and consistent and an asset to the Town.
Mr. Lindemer had spoken to the Groton Business Association (GBA) regarding the possibility of partnering with the light department to “light up” more areas around town.  They appear to be somewhat interested.

Mr. Hersh is concerned that if we take this on, other entities in town will ask for our help.
Mr. Fisher noted concerns should be discussed before anything is agreed upon.
Mr. Kelly stated that if GELD takes over, he wants it to look good and wants to be sure the funding is available to do it right.  Mr. Lindemer agreed, but wants us to do a little more homework before we commit to anything. He will continue to work with the GBA to see their level of interest.  
It was agreed that this agenda item would be added to the next meeting and that any ideas on the topic be forwarded to Mr. Kelly.

Ms. Erickson thanked the Board and left the meeting at 4:30 PM.

MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly told the Board that the MEAM Annual Conference will be “live” in Plymouth, MA on May 20 & 21.  There is no agenda yet, but he wanted the Board to know they are invited if they choose to attend.

He asked the Board about their thoughts on in-person meetings.  He noted that he is on the Town of Shirley Zoning Board of Appeals and they have had in-person meeting the entire time during covid.  They limit the room to 10 people and the rest online.  He also noted at his home congregation they use a “Meeting Owl” for those that do not attend in person and it works well. The “Meeting Owl” focuses the camera on whomever is talking.  There was some discussion, and it was decided that the remote meetings are working fine for now.
Mr. Kelly gave some statistics on energy consumption for 2020. He explained that the U.S. energy consumption fell 7% in 2020 – which was 93 quadrillion BTUs. This normally occurs during a recession, but on a smaller scale. He also noted when looking at electric sales, industrial sales declined 8%, commercial sales declined 6%, while residential sales increased 2% due to everyone staying home during the pandemic.

Cash is solid.  Mr. Kelly noted there is a two-month delay on power purchases, so currently we are paying for February power purchases with April’s sales. 

KWh sales for March were up 5.56%; sales are up 3.96% for the year and for the five-year average up 1.97%.  

Mr. Kelly displayed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were several call outs and several outages since the last meeting.  
The total of new poles in 2021 is 33.
There were 48 Dig Safes since the last meeting.

PILOT (PAYMENT IN LIEU OF TAXES)

Mr. Kelly noted that last year’s PILOT was $33,800 with $5,400 earmarked for police dispatch. Last year we increased the PILOT by 1.4%, the previous year we increased by 1.7%. The official inflation rate for the 12 months ending February 2021 is 1.7%.  Mr. Lindemer asked about the non-profits in town.  Mr. Kelly stated that non-profits have been suffering, but he will check with the Town Manager regarding Groton School and Lawrence Academy.
After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO INCREASE THE 2021 PILOT TO $34,000 WITH $5,500 EARMARKED TO POLICE DISPATCH.
The motion was seconded, and the VOTE was Fisher-Aye, Lindemer-Aye, Hersh-Aye.

AMI RFP

At a previous meeting, Mr. Kelly had been given authorization to begin negotiations with Itron for a new AMI system.  Itron was not as responsive as Mr. Kelly had hoped. Itron was unwilling to lower their price and would not guarantee a zero escalator on hosting charges. The next on the list to negotiate with was Eaton.  The Board had asked for an electronic version of Eaton’s proposal which Mr. Kelly forwarded.  Mr. Lindemer asked if everyone had a chance to look at the proposal.  There was some discussion about delivery times, chip shortages and 3G versus 4G versus 5G technology.  It was determined that Eaton has the AMI system with the best perceived value for GELD.
After much discussion, Mr. Fisher MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO BEGIN DISCUSSIONS AND NEGOTIATIONS WITH EATON FOR AN AMI SYSTEM

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly discussed RECs (Renewable Energy Certificates). He explained that at least a few municipal light departments are retiring RECs.  Selling or keeping RECs determines whether the power associated with the RECs is considered “green” energy.  We receive approximately $29,000 per quarter for the RECs that we sell for our ownership in the Berkshire wind farm.  This amount varies based on megawatts produced by the wind farm as well as marketing price of the RECs. If we sell the RECs, the power is not considered green by certain political entities.  
Mr. Lindemer supports not retiring the RECs for the approximate $100,000 GELD receives in revenue annually.  
Mr. Hersh asked about the Climate Bill that has been in the Massachusetts legislature for some time.  Mr. Kelly noted that it passed, which means MLPs are allowed to consider any power that is carbon free to be “green” for existing projects, but all new projects must use the same rules/guidelines for determining green power as the Investor-Owned Utilities (IOUs).

Mr. Patterson updated the Board on power issues. He noted that for the month of March 2021, we received 411 megawatts (MW) of power from the solar farm on the Cow Pond Brook landfill.  This is up 636% from February 2021 and 15.5% from last March.  It was even higher than last April.  The average day-ahead peak power price for March was $38.19.
He discussed the on-peak price for summer 2021.  He noted that the average day-ahead price for the last four years was $34.46 per MW for the summer months (July/August).  He also noted that we are 56% covered for summer 2021 and the current on-peak price for July/August is $32.39 per MW. Since this price is below the four-year average, Mr. Patterson recommends buying one strip this month which would put our covered position at 66% for the summer and revisiting this again next month. He also stated the Board should look at winter pricing next month as well. 

Mr. Lindemer agreed. 

After some discussion, Mr. Fisher MOVED: 

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER TO PURCHASE 1 MEGAWATT OF ON-PEAK JULY/AUGUST 2021 POWER.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye, Fisher – aye.

ANNUAL PAYRATE ADJUSTMENT

The annual payrate adjustment was displayed and discussed.  Mr. Kelly provided some statistics regarding inflation and the Town COLAs.  He noted our linemen have maximum productivity and would recommend a 3% increase.  
After some discussion, Mr. Fisher MOVED:
TO GIVE THE EMPLOYEES OF THE GROTON ELECTRIC LIGHT DEPT. A COLA INCREASE OF 3.0 % EFFECTIVE MAY 1, 2021.

The motion was seconded, and ROLL CALL VOTE Fisher – aye, Hersh – aye, Lindemer – aye.
LONG-TERM STRATEGY/MANAGER’S GOALS
Mr. Kelly is requesting guidance on debt versus cash for capital project.  He noted he may have a potential recommendation for covered storage behind the substation at the next meeting.  He discussed the pooled loan program administered through MMWEC and explained that in the past MMWEC needed a year’s notice.  Due to the program’s success and flexibility of lender, that is no longer necessary.  They would still prefer as much notice as possible, but GELD could borrow $500k, $1 million, or $1.5 million.  As mentioned at the last meeting another MA Light Plant locked in a loan at the end of January.  They had two choices at closing; 2.75% for 10 years or 2.5% for 7 years. More recently, a MA MLP borrowed $10 million at 1.97%.  
Mr. Kelly noted that interest rates are favorable now, but there could be inflationary pressure on rates in the near future, so there are advantages to borrowing while the interest rates are low. 

Mr. Fisher noted that battery storage could also be considered.  

After some discussion, it was decided that a one-topic meeting on battery storage should be considered.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

No New/Other Business
It was determined to schedule a one-topic online meeting for Battery Storage for Tuesday, April 20, 2021 at 7:00 pm.
It was determined the next online regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, May 10, 2021 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 5:49 p.m. and Mr. Hersh moved to enter executive session to consider the purchase, exchange, lease or value of real property if the chair declares that an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the negotiation position of the public body.









Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire









Business Manager








Approved by Clerk:
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